Minutes
Monthly Board Meeting
Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corporation
June 6, 2023
The Board of Directors of Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corp. met in regular session at 6:00 PM. Tuesday, June 6, 2023 at the Chalk Bluff Water Office, 6511 Gholson Road, Waco, Texas 76705 and via Zoom. The board reserves the right to take action on information items.
In attendance: Noah Smith, President; Lem Brown, Vice President; Clay McKinney, Secretary/Treasurer; Dennis Carrigan; Vern Darlington; John Engelke; EddieCoker; Justus Lindsey; Barry Hand, Operator/Manager; Kevin Lander, 2nd Operator; Elizabeth Clinard, Office Manager; Keith & Cynthia Dodds, member.
Attended via Zoom:  Kathleen Dow, Attorney; Brent Chettham, AIA Insurance.

1) Call to order: Noah Smith called the meeting to order: 6:00 pm
2) Comments from President or Presiding Director:  Noah Smith thanked everyone for attending.
3) Manager Report: Barry stated the generator for the White Rock Plant has been delivered and set and it should be tested this week.  Barlow has the contract on the 250,000-gallon storage tank that the ring should be here by the end of the week.  The tank should be delivered in the next couple of weeks.  The generator should be completed by the end of next week.  A lot of little leaks have been repaired.  Still do not know where the water loss is, the system has been driven and no large leaks have been found.  Thursday the master meters should be tested.  One water meter was changed for the month.  Noah questioned the in-line meters on Buster Chatham.  Barry stated that he would like to change those to a radio read as they are covered.  And they will need to be installed into a vault to protect the in-line water meter. Justus asked how many in-line meters do we need?  Barry said it depends on the problem areas.  Dennis Carrigan stated that we need to have updated maps and that Duff Engineering is going to do a $15,000.00 hydraulic study and that would give us an idea of where we need to put the in-line meters.  
4) Consideration of May 2023 Minutes, April 2023 Director’s Report, April 2023 Financials:  Pages 4, 5, 6 Omitted (Consensus approval vote):  Motion was made by John Engleke and 2nd by Dennis Carrigan to accept the Minutes, Director’s Report, Financials as recorded.  Motion carried with no opposition; Justus Lindsey abstained as he was absent from the last meeting.
5) Action items:
A. Conflict of Interest & Hold Harmless Policy Update: Kathleen Dow, Atty: Sherry Gains, Insurance:  Kathleen reviewed her suggestions of changes to the Conflict-of-Interest Policy.  She stated she suggests changes to the third paragraph, “Board members are disqualified from voting on matters when there is a situation where the board member has competing or financial interest that would result in a benefit or the appearance of a benefit to that board member”.  She commented on the portion of the policy that mentioned the interaction between board members and staff, she stated that if that wasn’t a concern, that portion could be eliminated.  Noah asked if the board could review, and Dennis Carrigan suggested the board review it and vote at a later date.  Kathleen stated it is always appropriate for the board to understand that they are to assist the staff and not interfere with the ordinary business of the Corporation.  Noah asked Kathleen if CBWSC runs out of water, as a regional supplier can the City of  Waco deny refuse to sell us water if request?  Kathleen stated they may not be able to provide to the full extent.  Kathleen said what they are able to provide may not be sufficient to meet our needs.  Kathleen said she will check if they have an absolute requirement, but they may not be required to go beyond what they can provide. Brent Cheetham with AIA spoke up and stated he is filling in for Sherry Gaines.  Kathleen stated we have a million-dollar cover for officer and director liability for action outside of the board, practice liability of one million.  Kathleen stated the insurance company is obligated to defend a board member. But because they are defending you, the bills for those services are taken out of the liability limits. This would have a bearing on when and how to settle a case.  The insurance company cannot compel you to settle but they can have a opinion as to whether or not to settle and if a board member decides not to settle against the suggestion of the insurance company this could effect how much the insurance company would cover on the board members behalf. Kathleen states she thinks we do have good coverage.  Brent stated that in case of a general liability claim they are paid in addition to the other coverage.  We have an additional excess (umbrella) of one million dollars that covers general liability and auto, it does not cover the D&O policy because of a previous claim.  CBWSC is protected for crime for a break in, a transfer funds, an equipment floater covers small tools and equipment, property policy protects real property; wells; boosters; pumps (a special form, that covers everything unless it specifically states it is excluded, underground piping is not covered.)  Dennis Carrigan asked if CBWSC does not carry tools as the contracted repair company would provide tools, does that affect our policy.  Brent said yes CBWSC could remove the equipment policy but still cover the small tools.  Brent said CBWSC has $100,000.00 policy to cover leased or borrowed equipment. Brent stated in May of 2024 we need to look at the premiums.  Noah called for additional questions, there were none. 
B. CBWSC personnel policy update: Kathleen Dow, Atty: Kathleen did not have the policy to review.  Personal policy will be reviewed at the July meeting.
C. Violations & Updates structure to stay on Agenda: Kathleen Dow, Atty:  Kathleen Dow referenced the language she recommended for the amendment to Section B of the Tariff.  
D. Violations Update: (Barry Hand):  Barry stated that he is still working on violation items.
E. Operations Manual Proposal & Marked Maps Update:  Denis Carrigan asked Barry Hand where we were on the Operations Manual and marked maps.  Barry stated he is working on it.  Barry said it should be done by next month’s meeting, but the GPS will not be completed.  
F. July Meeting date:  First Tuesday is July 4th, move to next workable date. A motion was made by Dennis Carrigan and 2nd by Lem Brown to set the July meeting for the 11th.  Motion carried with no opposition.
G. Bank Interest: Clay McKinney stated he spoke with Independent Financial, and they offer an account that pays 4.4% annual yield with a minimum of one million dollars in the account.  The account is FDIC insurance and all or any portion of the money is available without penalty.  Interest is paid monthly on the balance and the rate is determined by the amount of money in the account on that month.  Justus Lindsey asked how much money we have, and Clay noted 1.7 million.  Barry Hand stated that CBWSC owes $100,000.00 on the generator and $265,00.00 on the storage tank.  A motion was made by Vern and 2nd Lem to put $1000,000,000.00 into the account at Independent Financial. Vern asked if Clay looked at different banks to compare rates.  Clay said no.  Vern noted we could always move our money if we decided to with no penalty if we find a better percentage rate.   Elizabeth stated that CBWSC deposits $1,000.00 every month into the Emergency Fund and that money is deposited into the Capital Improvement account when a new water meter is purchased.  And that money can only be spent on specific things.  And that the money needs to be kept separate for accounting purposes if those funds are deposited into the Independent account. John Engelke asked if some of the Capital Improvement money can be used for the new tank being installed.  Barry Hand said yes.  Dennis Carrigan asked for a letter from Independent Financial stating the rates.  Clay McKinney said yes, they can provide it. Vern Darlington asked what did American Bank quote.  Clay McKinney said he could not remember but said it wasn’t much.  After a discussion, the motion passed to move one million dollars from American Bank and deposit it into the Independent Financial account with a rate of 4% that can be withdrawn with no penalty if a better rate is found with no opposition.
H. EPA Report: Barry stated he, Jaime Hand and Kevin Lander went to a PUC training and all water systems are going to have to do a lead service line inventory by October 2024.  CBWSC will have to go to every water meter and physically dig up each meter to see what pipe is going to and coming from the meters.  Barry stated this would be a good time to change out the water meters and complete the GPS locating.  There is a form that needs to be completed.  The PUC is looking for lead pipes.  The TCEQ stated if we find galvanized pipe to the house, CBWSC must notify the customers that the pipe needs to be changed.  We must notify the customers 3 times and then we are released from the liability.  Barry called Core & Main and got a guaranteed price of $235.00 a radio read meter.  Justus asked how many meters are left to be changed?  Noah asked how do we know when a meter was changed?  Barry said there is a date on the meter.  John asked if the EPA or government was subsidizing any of the cost?  Barry said they did have money available, but we had to request it by the time of the class.  Barry stated that the forms must be signed and dated, and the secretary must scan it into a file for electronic submission to the EPA.  October 16, 2024, is the deadline for inspections and submissions to be completed.  Vern asked if we would need to hire extra help to get this completed.  Barry said he will probably hire another crew and truck to dedicate to this project.  Vern asked about the vac truck, Noah said CBWSC does not want to purchase a vac truck, it will be supplied by the repair contractor. Barry asked if he needs to order radio read water meters.  Dennis Carrigan mentioned CBWSC doesn’t need to change meters all at one time, because they would all mature at the same time. Dennis Carrigan suggested to Barry that he comes back to the board with a plan with the possibility of sub-contracting it out.  Noah asked for a price from Hand Plumbing for changing meters.  Barry hand stated that Hand Plumbing charges $50.00 to $70.00.  A motion was made by John Engelke and 2nd by Eddie Coker to order 400 radio water meters at $235.00 each.  Motion passed with a yes vote and no vote from Clay McKinney.
I. Barry Hand salary: Eddie Coker asked if it needed to be an executive session.  Noah Smith tabled the item for the executive session in July.  Dennis Carrigan asked the minutes to be checked, he thought there was a motion made earlier that Barry Hand’s Salary and retirement bonus be considered in one agreement, he thought it was already in the record.  Eddie said the item could be tabled until next month.
J. Hand Plumbing service contract: (Barry Hand, Noah Smith):  Noah stated it would be tabled until the formal service contract was revised.  Taryn Hand is going to email the revised contract to him and he would email it to the rest of the board for review.
K. Re-state Board's position on meter rule for accessory dwellings RE: Dow memo of 12/13/2022, reservation of action by CBWSC on requiring meters for single accessory dwellings, pending board’s receipt of clarifications on TCEQ intent, and updating of our tariff at that time. (Noah Smith):  Noah Smith stated that we have reviewed the one meter per residence and has been discussed and is before the Legislature now and that it is a gray area.  He said under advisement from our attorney we could enforce it with our judgement until such time as TCEQ issues a formal guideline.  It was his understanding that we were going to reserve our enforcement until later this year.  Noah stated that somehow that did not get into the minutes, and he wanted it restated.   Elizabeth stated that the minutes regarding the one meter per residence is included in the packet for tonight’s meeting along with the memo from the attorney.  Noah stated we are waiting on clarification and according the Dennis they are leaning towards allowing a 2nd house on one meter depending on the square footage of the 2nd house and we can amend our Tariff accordingly.  Dennis said we should have an answer within the next few months and in his opinion, there is no good answer and that is why it is taking so long.  Dennis said as long as we are clear on our ruling, and it is not discriminatory the Tariff could be revised.  Barry said James Smith, our circuit rider with TRWA, stopped by and he discussed the issue with James.  James stated that Mary Alice, the attorney for TRWA, was working on was the RV parks, not the one meter per residence. James said he will get with Mary Alice for clarification as soon as she returns from vacation.  Barry said if we allow a house and a 2nd house on one meter it is violation of TCEQ law, not rule.  Barry said it is not fair to the long term customers who have had to purchase a 2nd water meter and paid another equity fee and now these customers are allowed to be have 2 connections with one buy in equity fee.  The equity fees are what keep the water system running.  Barry stated he wants to go on the record that he believes it is the law that there should only be one meter per residence, and he wants it in the minutes that he doesn’t agree with 2 houses on 1 meter.  He said it will spread throughout the system.  Vern Darlington stated that if the decision is to allow it the Tariff will reflect the guidelines.  Noah Smith stated that it should be by the size of the house.  Dennis Carrigan stated that in the minutes and our letter from our attorney is waiting for the TRWA give us guidance.  Barry asked what we do in the meantime, work under our current tariff or wait. Vern Darlington stated wait per the minutes for the meeting that it was discussed. Noah stated we will wait for clarification.
6) Members/Board Members concerns: Member, Mr. Dodds questioned future water.  Barry Hand stated water is now projected to the year 2070.  Barry stated that Waco will only sell water to systems that have an arsenic problem.  Noah stated CBWSC is working with the City of Waco for a possible solution. 
7) Information items:  Noah noted that wording has been added to the agenda to allow action on information items.
A.
 Replacement for open board position: Dennis Carrigan stated he did not think we should be in a hurry to replace the open board position unless someone is interested.  Justus Lindsey asked what the Bylaws state.  John Engelke read the wording from the Bylaws stating the board should have 9 board members and quorum is 5 board members.  He also stated that the Bylaws read the open board position should be filled within 60 days and the new member would be appointed by a majority vote of the board of directors. Vern Darlington said he spoke with several people and 2 of the people he spoke with are considering it.  Keith Dodds spoke up and said he would be interested in the open board position.
B.
 Quench reports: Noah, Technical; Lem, Legal; General, Eddie:   Tabled.
C.  Budget update:  John Engelke said he has been working with Elizabeth on the budget.  He stated suggested changes would be expenses broken down by each Well to be able to project future expenses by well.
D.  TRWA donation update:  Elizabeth noted the breakdown for the TRWA annual donations were included in the packet for the board’s review.
E.  STGCD Meeting Update: Lem Brown stated he and Dennis Carrigan attended the STGCD meeting and they acknowledged that CBWSC is over the permit and assured STGCD that CBWSC is taking steps to correct the problem such as raising rates for high users and seeking alternative water sources.  Dennis Carrigan said he spoke with Scooter at STGCD who stated that other water companies have permitted water that they are not using and said he will investigate CBWSC possibly being able to lease unused water permitted water.  Scooter also told Dennis that he miscalculated water us for 2020 and CBWSC was in permit one year and out of permit two years.  The third year is what triggers action from STGCD.  Dennis suggested a newsletter notifying customers that the tier 2 price increase will be in effect in September to further persuade customers to converse water to hopefully get below our permit and reset the three-year clock.  Dennis asked Barry Hand to go and visit customers who are using over 40,000 gallons and ask how they are using their water and ask if there is anything they can do to reduce their usage to help with conserving water.  Elizabeth noted that the report Dennis requested with the percentage comparisons along with users over 50,000 gallons is included in the packet for the board’s review.  Vern Darlington asked if we could call members who are using 70,000 gallons or more.  Elizabeth Clinard suggested mailing a form letter to high users.  Dennis Carrigan recommended that Barry drive and speak to customers face to face and explain the rate increase and conservation.  Dennis Carrigan suggested the possibility of lowering the water pressure leaving the tank to possibly reduce pumping.  Barry Hand said possibly.  Elizabeth Clinard stated that sales and gallons pumped are down year to date compared to last year.
8) Closing comments Presiding Director and/or Manager:  Noah Smith thanked everyone for coming and asked for any additional comments.  There were none.
9) Adjourn: Presiding Director:  A motion was made by Clay McKinney and 2nd by Eddie Coker to adjourn the meeting.  Motion passed unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 8:10 PM.  
10) Executive Session if necessary
The Board of Directors may adjourn into executive session on above items under Section 551.071 of the government code to discuss matters with the water system’s attorney. No final action will be taken in executive session. 
